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CALL TO ORDER  Jeremy called the meeting to order at 2:20 p.m.  The agenda, and the minutes of Jan. 30, were approved.    

PUBLIC COMMENT  Teresa Morris announced a faculty pizza party will be held in the library on Friday, March 23 at 1 pm.  Faculty can look through the library collections to see how they support teaching needs.  ASCSM representative Alain Cousin announced Yasha Rezaeihaghighi will succeed Mike Barkoff as an ASCSM representative to Governing Council.  He also announced H.R. 990 passed within the past hour, to remove the tuition sensitivity provision from the Higher Education Act, which was limiting California community college students from receiving the full amount of Pell grants because our tuition is so low.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT Jeremy will report on most of the many meetings he attends in the context of New Business items.  At the invitation of CSM President Mike Claire, Jeremy has been attending cabinet meetings with architects and building people from the district.  It is beneficial for faculty to hear what’s going on and give feedback.  

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Linda Avelar, Dean of Business/Creative Arts, and Al Acena, Dean of Social Science, are retiring at the end of the year, and the college would like the search for their successors completed before summer break.  Jeremy sent memos to Social Science and Business/Creative Arts faculty, seeking people interested in serving on the screening committees.  Each committee will have a dean, a classified staff person, and at our discretion, three to five faculty.  Alain asked about having a student on the committee.  Committee duties include articulating the job description, agreeing on paper screening criteria and interview questions, and deciding whom to interview.  After discussing the composition of these committees, in particular gender and ethnic diversity, use of part-timers, and balanced representation of programs, Governing Council approved the following:  For Dean of Business/Creative Arts screening committee, Chris Bobrowski, Judith Pittman, Rosemary Nurre, and Andria Haynes.  Jeremy noted that tenure is not transferable from one district to another, which has reduced the number of applicants.  
Jeremy asserted we need more than this year’s four new faculty positions.  Faculty numbers are dwindling at an alarming rate, and there is no good reason to think that’s suddenly going to stop.  We face large concerns five or ten years out.  CSM faces a deficit of $1.0 to $1.6 million, largely as a result of the new allocation model.  We will have to find ways to cut.  Next year will be arduous and painful.  In the past, CSM received a set percentage of district money, which didn’t account for growth or shrinkage relative to the other two colleges and resulted in CSM receiving more per student than they did.  The new model will cost us, but is fairer.  Our growth rate is at most 1%, and may be negative.  Mike committed to go ahead with the four faculty hires before learning about next year’s deficit.  He rejected saving money by cutting a dean position; our deans are loaded up with work.  Faculty issues with over-administration are at the district level.  The enrollment management measures to increase enrollment may have prevented losses, but did not increase our percentage growth.  Another source of budget uncertainty is our including summer enrollments with the following year’s figures every other year.  This benefits us but may not be sustainable.  Rick Ambrose, who is on the District Committee on Budget and Finance, is following this issue.  Finally, until recently the district thought we’d be basic aid so it prepared for a homogenous stable budget based on property taxes.  It even cut sections, confident enrollment wouldn’t matter.  After Sacramento’s triple flip, enrollment does matter.  We aren’t yet fully back to being focused on growth. 

Faculty on the screening committee for English are Juanita Alunan, Sandra Stefani Comerford, Daniel Keller, and Jean Mach.  Faculty on the screening committee for cosmetology are Suzanne Russell, Bob Ratto, Andria Haynes, and Ann Giniere.  Diana Bennett is assembling a list of people to serve on the Dean of Social Science screening committee. Governing Council discussed criteria, suggested names, and authorized Diana to complete the selection.

NEW BUSINESS – UPDATE ON CAMPUS CONSTRUCTION  Jeremy will talk about the new faculty office building, followed by faculty reps on the bridging architects’ team, Anne Stafford and Mike Burke.
NEW BUSINESS – EVALUATION PROCESS FOR ONLINE CLASSES  Julie Sevastopoulos and Madeleine are working to streamline evaluation instruments for online courses.  They will show their work to online instructors, then bring it to Governing Council.
NEW BUSINESS – GRADES AND ATTENDANCE ARCHIVING POLICY  Admissions and Records is no longer asking faculty to turn in any written grade accounting.  We were once funded by seat time (average daily attendance) and had to turn in attendance records, but now we are funded based on the census, which we keep online. Until recently faculty were required to turn in green and white forms with detailed grade information.  Turning in such records (on forms we create ourselves) is now optional, so A&R often has no record of student performance except final grades.  In case of a disputed grade, the school may have nothing to go on.  A&R’s position is it is the obligation of faculty to maintain records for a year, the time allowed students to ask for a grade change.  Jeremy hasn’t found such a requirement in Title 5.  Interim VPI Grace Sonner and the deans have their need to have a basis for dealing with grade grievances, especially since adjunct instructors may not be here when a grade change in their course is requested.  Only the instructor of record can change a grade.  Jeremy has formed a committee of two deans and three faculty to identify our archiving needs and develop a policy to meet those needs.  The group will submit the policy to us for approval.  Jeremy noted faculty in his division like not having to do the paperwork, but find it troubling to have no written record.  

NEW BUSINESS – STUDENT TO STUDENT TUTORING PROGRAM  Jeremy introduced student Roger Mishimoto, president of the CSM chapter of Alpha Gamma Sigma (AGS), who through his own volition and with AGS support has brought back student tutoring.  The administration has given AGS space for its Mentoring Center in 5-107.  It has desks and chairs, and will have computers with network cabling.  AGS has two missions: promote academic excellence, and provide service and leadership in the community.  Tutoring does both.  
Roger clarified that Alpha Gamma Sigma (AGS) and Phi Theta Kappa are honor societies for two-year colleges.  Phi Theta Kappa is national and is loosely connected to Phi Beta Kappa, so it is highly recognized.  AGS is based in California, so its conferences and activities are easier to get to.

The idea for the AGS Mentoring Center came to Roger two years ago when as a Biology 110 student asked to write essays, he could find no help on English grammar.  He was turned away from the writing lab because he was not enrolled in an English class.  He then learned about our other tutoring centers, including the math resource center and the foreign language lab, and decided there should be something more centralized.  He entered this project naively and hesitantly, unaware a tutoring program had been axed here four years ago.  He did lots of research on the tutoring process and what it can add to the academic environment.  He talked with Felix Perez at Skyline and Mike Walsh at Cañada, and he and some of his tutors have taken training with Mike Walsh.  
CSM offers places to do homework and get questions answered, but not long-term regular sessions like Cañada’s, to help anchor concepts students learn in the text, class, and homework.  In Psych 100 Roger learned memory has to be reinforced, in many locations and as often as possible.  The brain forms synaptic links.  The more links, the quicker a concept comes up and the longer you retain it.  The tutoring process enhances that, using active learning to create as many synaptic links as possible.  AGS tutors are being trained in active learning.  Active learning within tutoring can’t happen in a few minutes.  It takes regular weekly one-on-one hour-long sessions, with a relationship of trust, for a whole semester or year.  The Center opened in mid-February 2007.
When students first comes to the Center, the volunteers assess their actual needs, make any appropriate referrals to academic counselors, psychological services, and/or the health center, then go on to course needs.  A tutor is selected based on subject matter and personality.  For math, students are always referred to the math resource center.  For English, tutors refer students enrolled in English courses to the writing center and help the others.  Students with simple questions who are doing well in class are helped on the spot if a tutor is available.  If no suitable tutor is available, the tutor coordinator has 48 hours to find a tutor, contact the client, and schedule sessions.  
Jeremy applauded Roger’s efforts.  Our tutoring center was cut for budgetary and political reasons.  Roger has articulated a need.  Our existing centers are dispersed, not widely known, and in some cases open only to students in particular classes.  Let’s look at better ways to address student needs and create learning opportunities for tutees and tutors.  This focus on retention and success could also help our ongoing efforts to increase FTES.  
AGS is collaborating with other tutoring service centers such as the writing center, the math resource center and the integrated science center, as well as with the financial aid center and CSM Connects.  He is searching for a faculty advisor for just the tutoring program.  As part of a new program, the financial aid center will refer students on financial aid who are on academic probation (course completion rate below 55 %) to the AGS Mentoring Center.  As incentives for the tutors, AGS members get activity points, and through the Ambassador program of CSM Connects, tutors can enroll in a CRER course to get credit for their volunteer work.  Funding for merit awards will come from corporate donations, the financial aid center, and charges for non-CSM students ($16/hr on campus, $20/hr at the client’s home.)  
Faculty are invited to recommend possible tutors to AGS.  Jeremy said Roger has identified a great need, and faculty should find ways to support his efforts.  The need for faculty oversight also is clear.  As student tutors get better there might be an administration push to replace faculty with students in existing centers.  The more integration and communication there is with students, the more we could have a nice partnership.  The plan moving forward is to have an Integrative Learning Center, in which student tutors would be tied in to other learning labs on campus.  We’re far along in making this reality, with 15,000 square feet projected for the Integrative Learning Center.  
Jim asked about getting funding for the Mentoring Center from ASCSM, since students have a stake in what it does.  On the danger of tutors doing student homework, Roger said a part of their protocol is the tutor does not do assigned problems, but instead does similar problems.  This is a self-policed policy.  The math resource center (MRC) gets input from the math department, e.g. about take home tests, so MRC people won’t do them for students.  Roger’s center needs communication about this sort of thing.  Jeremy said at Skyline and Cañada, instructors work together with student tutors.   We need to help build these connections so Roger can do his job well.  We need structures to be sure the tutoring center is not a place to get homework done for students.  Jeremy thanked Roger.  He said the initiative of a student group to get this up and going is exciting to see.    
Discussion followed on the Integrative Learning Center (ILC.)  It will be hard to put together, because it involves so many groups.  Mike Burke and Jean Mach have heard expressions of interest from leads in English, math, and other areas.  The initial buy-in allowed our taking the ILC to the bridging architects.  The next step is going to division faculty.  Mike and Jean will talk to the English department on Feb. 28, and to Math/Science on March 9.  Many of our students aren’t ready for college level work.  They sign up for transfer level courses anyway, then drop out of those and perhaps all classes.  Don’t pretend it isn’t going on. Let’s build institutional structures to support student learning.  Students need other students, but good students aren’t necessarily good at telling other students how they got to be good.  Roger likes students who have taken a class and can be “study friends” with its current students.  It is great for students to work with other students, and it has worked well at Cañada.  Jeremy said we’ll get money from the state for having the Mentoring Center open for students as part of the ILC.  The financial model is robust and self-sustaining.  We could pay both students and support faculty in the ILC.  It would be ridiculous to build a 15,000 sq ft center and have it die because we can’t fund it.

Jeremy said we like what Roger is doing.  Can our new buildings fold in Roger’s operation with what we’re doing well now, such as the writing lab and the math resource center?  The writing lab works with Writing Across the Curriculum students as well as students of English.  Such centers will all be together in a space where services will be in close proximity, so for example a student with a paper using both math and English can get help in one place.  Cañada put its transfer center closer to other services and transfer center business jumped up.  Eileen said having the Integrative Learning Center in 10N, in close proximity to counselors, would create a synergy.  She asked whether the proposed student peer mentoring sessions on such issues as time management might take on a counseling role, and take on students with more problems than the peer mentors realize.  Madeleine called 10N a help me building.  

Roger is working with Student Services people on tutoring of non-CSM students.  Diana noted tutoring non-CSM students for a fee is a business model for AGS.  Jeremy said we need to be cognizant of this activity and be sure things we don’t want are not happening.  Eileen expressed concerned about CSM’s liability for incidents at students’ homes, and asked about background checks.  Jeremy said this has been under the radar, and asked whether we should appoint a faculty member to work with AGS on this.  Al Acena is the advisor of AGS, but he is retiring soon.  Members left to Jeremy’s discretion the question of looking for another faculty advisor. 
UPDATE ON CAMPUS CONSTRUCTION  Jeremy introduced Anne Stafford and Mike Burke, who are faculty reps on the bridging architects’ team.  Jeremy said with the four new buildings, total square footage will go up, though several buildings, including 7 and 8 will be demolished.  Building 10N will be a student center, with student services, 5N will include fitness/nutrition/cosmetology/dental/nursing.  Building 1 will have a new wing for multimedia and graphics.  A single new faculty office building will replace both buildings 15 and 17.  Building 36 faculty will not relocate.  In five meetings with the bridging architects, faculty including Anne and Mike articulated the needs of faculty and produced a wish list.  Over Christmas break, the bridging architects compiled needs, came up with space allocations, and gave a general description of what we needed.  Not everything we want can be done, so we have to decide on priorities.  

Anne said the main issue is windows.  Everybody wants one, but that won’t be possible.  We now have 205 people in 15 and 17.  The new building will house 250.  15 and 17 together have 16,500 sq ft.  The new building will have 22,000 sq ft.  It will have two floors (three is too expensive, one is inadequate.)  During the meeting Anne was editing a survey for affected faculty about priorities for windows.  Only perimeter rooms will have windows.  The survey will ask us to rank eight different types of rooms in order of priority for having windows.  Room types include one-, two- and four-desk offices, division offices, workrooms, restrooms, storage rooms, and meeting rooms.  Unlike faculty, division deans and their office staff are in their offices all the time, year-round.   Anne said perhaps faculty who choose an individual office should not get priority for windows.  Steinberg architects want the results by Friday, Mar. 2.  Rick Ambrose and Susan Estes got a draft of the bridging architects’ document late Friday, Feb. 23, and gave them feedback for revising it.  The document, with information about our space needs, will go to three teams of architects and construction people, selected to prepare competing designs. Steinberg won’t design but they can put in strong recommendations.  Five teams made pitches to the college about being design-build teams.  Four were interviewed, and three were selected to submit proposals.   Each team will spend about $200,000 on its proposal.  McCarthy did bldg 36.  Jeremy asked design-build candidates about the distinction between faculty offices and corporate offices.  They said all faculty offices should be equal.  Jeremy warned the window issue could create classes of faculty in a big way.
 
Mike said even if we put all common spaces in the interior, probably some faculty offices will not have windows, and most faculty want windows that actually open.  Jeremy explained building skins and roofs are expensive, so 15N can’t have courtyards.  Other schools have L-shaped buildings, but our layout doesn’t allow that.  Diana said occupants need to see daylight somewhere.  Jeremy said we will have certified green buildings which utilize natural lighting as much as possible.  Eileen said perhaps there could be something extra for interior offices.  Anne added space on her questionnaire for comments, e.g. on tradeoffs.  At a meeting last fall a building person said we’d get everything we want.  That person got fired.  Jeremy said district administrators, who haven’t always been good listeners, are listening now and will hear the priorities we put forward.  Anne said it would have been nice if we’d been told in December we’d be facing this decision now.  We haven’t been given a lot of time to communicate with faculty and deliver feedback.  
Jeremy said there will be advisors in 15N, but the counselors will be in 10N.  He thinks having counselors and instructional faculty together is a better model.  He finds value in being able to walk students down the hall to a counselor.  He said it is good to check our assumptions.  Teresa cautioned against moving the counselors out of spaces where easy collaboration between them and teaching faculty was facilitated by proximity.  She has observed instances where moves of that kind have isolated students and faculty from a needed resource.  Anne asked about office bookshelves.  We need at least what we have now, preferably more.  The architects assumed storage space equaled clutter.  Jeremy said in space planning, the bridging architects figure how much space we need for the bookshelves we want, but do not design the use of space.  He also said proposed furniture includes office desks not designed for people with books and students.  Anne said the desks are ergonomically correct for computers, but don’t have as much work space as the desks we have now.
Jeremy said the bridging architects weren’t intending to show us their drafts, but we need to see the rationale behind decisions they have made on our behalf.  In particular that applies to 5N, with which cosmetology has issues, and 1N, in which Diana Bennett has an interest since it will have a new wing for multimedia and graphics.  Diana noted she was not invited to discussions of that building, though other users were.  Alain stated Pat Griffin directed Steve Robison not to bring students to meetings on the Student Services building.  Jeremy said the more people go to meetings and express their views, the better everyone understands the results.  Anne will get the windows survey to Jeremy, who will send it out to faculty.
NEW BUSINESS – SCHOLARSHIP OF TEACHING AND LEARNING (SoTL) COORDINATOR AND PROGRAM OUTLINE  was postponed until the next meeting.  Jeremy has proposed some changes.
OLD BUSINESS – WAITLIST UPDATE  Waitlists were discontinued because former versions of Banner could not move students from waitlists to regular class lists.  As vacancies occur on class lists, individuals lucky enough to find them can fill them.  The Senate view is this is one reason for lower enrollments.  Students unable to get onto a class list do not show up to try to add.  A wait list would be a great tool to hold students and to decide on new sections.  Banner’s new version has a waitlist feature, but we cannot use it because it is incompatible with necessary modifications our ITS people have made to Banner.  ITS may find a solution, but doesn’t know when.  DAS sees it as a high priority.  Jeremy said Banner is used by multiple institutions, all of whom expressed desire for a waitlist.  The next version of Banner, Banner 8, will give it more attention.  Alain reported Chancellor Galatolo told the district student senate he would like to be able to open new classes right away on the basis of waitlists.  Deans could hire part-timers for new sections if they had waitlist information.    

Alain asked whether the Senate will support giving students input on the student services and other buildings.  Jim said this should be decided on an issue to issue basis, as it is for faculty.  It is out of line to have students voting on everything.  In Governing Council, students are welcome as contributors, but do not have a vote.  Jeremy attends student senate meetings but does not vote at them.  Seven or eight faculty architecture teams are in place, and another is forming for buildings 14 and 16.  Teaching faculty were not consulted on the student services building, but counselors, who are faculty, were.  Alain asked for student representation, noting this is a one-time chance on rebuilding the campus.  Eileen pointed out there is nothing yet to comment on regarding design.  Jeremy said we articulated space needs through the bridging groups.  What counts most, the design issues, are yet to come.  Alain said the damage of not including students has been done.  Jeremy replied there was potential for damage in not involving students in the bridging discussions, but nothing inimical to student interests has occurred.  The new VPI, Jennifer Hughes, is receptive to the idea of student participation.  Getting other students involved isn’t easy.  We’re also interested in including part-time faculty, but we can’t compensate them.
ADJOURNMENT The meeting was adjourned at 4:14 p.m.  The next meeting will be March 13.












